
BOROUGH OF KETTERING

EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE
Meeting held: 9th December 2015
Present:
Councillor Russell Roberts (Chair)


Councillors Steve Bellamy, James Burton, Lloyd Bunday, Mark Dearing, David Howes, Jan Smith, Lesley Thurland and Derek Zanger

Also Present
Councillors Linda Adams, Mark Rowley, Mick Scrimshaw, Michael Tebbutt and Keli Watts
15.EX.51
APOLOGIES



None
15.EX.52
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

Councillor James Burton declared a personal interest in Item 10 – Delivering Our Town Centres.
15.EX.53
MINUTES

RESOLVED
that the minutes of the meeting of the Committee held on 11th November 2015 be approved and signed as a correct record.
15.EX.54
WORK PROGRAMME


The Council’s work programme to be published on 14th December 2015 was noted.
15.EX.55
PUBLIC SPACES PROTECTION ORDER

A report was submitted which:

a) sought the consent of the Executive Committee to the implementation of a Public Spaces Protection Order (PSPO)

b) set out the legal requirements for the making of a Public Spaces Protection Order and

c) set out details of the consultation process and  the evidence relied upon  

It was noted that the PSPO was a new provision, created by the 2014 Anti-Social Behaviour, Crime and Policing Act, which was intended the deal with a particular nuisance or problem in a defined area that was detrimental to the local community’s quality of life by imposing conditions on the use of that area which apply to everyone.  The aim is to stop individuals or groups committing anti-social behaviour in public places and some aspects of the PSPO would additionally reinforce the priority given to the pedestrian experience in the town centre.

Consultation with the police, CSP partners, Kettering Town forum, members of the public, the Youth Council, and businesses took place between February and May 2015, the results of which were set out in the report. Further discussions with skateboarding interests continued throughout the summer. 
The Leader of the Council welcomed Inspector Vaughn Clarke to the meeting as a representative of the Chief Constable. A letter from Simon Edens, Chief Constable of Northamptonshire Police was circulated to the meeting, which stated the PSPO was fully supported by the police to help better manage Kettering Town Centre and that the measures within it were considered to be well evidenced.  

Councillor Scrimshaw addressed the committee and stated he would like to see Mill Road park and pocket park included in the order.  He also supported the ban on skateboarding on the library steps but not on the Market Place.

Councillor Adams addressed the meeting and outlined her concerns about the extent of the consultation and the importance of supporting diverse minority sports.

(Councillor Mark Dearing joined the meeting at 7.13 pm)

Spencer Eames addressed the meeting and expressed his concerns regarding the inclusion of skateboarding in the PSPO.  He stated that skateboarding was energetic, takes determination and skill and the council should be promoting sport for youths.  He requested that skateboarding be removed from the PSPO.

Mark Healey attended the meeting and expressed concerns that skateboarding was to be included in the PSPO.

Matt Clarke addressed the committee and outlined problems that had happened at a skate park in America and stated we should look at potential solutions, for example installing lights at our skate park to extend the hours of use.

Harry, who attends car meets in the Borough, outlined his concerns regarding the stigma attached to his hobby and how the PSPO could stop certain groups enjoying their hobbies.

Members noted that the PSPO was not being put in place to criminalise young people; it was to deal with anti-social behaviour, so that residents of the Borough as a whole could enjoy work, leisure and rest in safety. It was noted that the Town Centre had been designed for pedestrians and cycling had already been prevented through the provisions of the traffic order. It was also noted that members had received complaints from the public regarding the use of the Library steps and Market Place area by skateboarders.

There was discussion regarding the possibility of young people getting a criminal record as a result of the Order.  Members were advised that the order was to deal with anti-social behaviour and did not mean that fines would be issued immediately a contravention occurred.  It was noted that there were additional processes to be followed before a Fixed Penalty Notice could be served on a young person,  including contacting their parents and, where necessary,  the Youth Offending Team. Inspector Clarke confirmed that even in the event of a fine being issued, the matter would be classed as a misdemeanour not a crime. 
Members considered whether the provisions restricting the use of skateboards, BMX bikes etc, should cover a smaller area than the wider PSPO. It was proposed that a more helpful approach would be for this provision to cover the pedestrian only area of the town centre, Morrison’s car park, the Market Place and the library steps but not including Sheep Street.  Members additionally supported the proposal that the existing skateboarding facilities in the Borough should be open for longer to address the needs of skateboarders. 
It was proposed that the PSPO should be reviewed after 12 months.  The review would include all aspects of the PSPO including whether any additional areas should be added to the order.

Councillor Bunday proposed and Councillor Zanger seconded and it was

RESOLVED   that:               

(a)     the area of the PSPO be as set out in the plan;

(b)     the scope of the PSPO to  include all the activities set out in paragraph 3.1 of the report  except for item V;

(c)     in respect of begging, the PSPO be drafted so as to prohibit all forms of aggressive begging and to permit the police to prevent establishment of a “pitch” in the area, but in such a way as to offer maximum support to vulnerable people as set out in paragraphs 3.8-3.10 in the report);

(d)     the PSPO include  measures which allow action to be taken in respect of the use of foul and abusive language;

(e)   
Authority be delegated to Head of Democratic and Legal Services to draft and implement the PSPO in line with statutory requirements, including the commencement date of the Order;

(f)      the hours that the Ise Skate Park is open to accommodate evening use of skateboarding be extended , providing necessary measures are implemented to avoid nuisance to neighbouring residential areas; 

(g)     the prohibition of skateboarding, bicycles and scootering, excluding Sheep Street but including the steps of the Library, in the Market Place, within the area of the Traffic Regulation Order and within the area of Morrison’s car park only,  be included in the PSPO; and

(h)    the PSPO  be reviewed after 12 months, and  regular updates  given to members,  and that the review  consider the option of  extending the PSPO to other areas

(Voting, For 6, Against 1, abstained 0)
15.EX.56
DELIVERING OUR TOWN CENTRES


A report was submitted which:-
· Provided an update on forthcoming town centre junction improvements, including:
i) Northampton Road/Sheep Street/Station Road/Bowling Green Road

ii) London Road/St Marys Road

iii) Eskdail Street

· Provided a summary of this year’s Christmas Celebrations – Past, Present and Future

The report was supplemented by a presentation.

Councillor Tebbutt addressed the Executive and shared his views on the plans and timescales.  He was assured that the consultation had not yet began and that views on the design of junctions would be welcomed.

(Councillor Smith left the meeting at 8.12 pm)
Debate ensued and it was 

RESOLVED
That the Executive: -
(a)
take note of the planned junction improvements in Kettering town centre; and 
(b)
congratulate all those involved in delivering this year’s Christmas celebrations
15.EX.57
MAINTAINING A DURABLE BUDGET


A report was submitted which provided the following:-
· A case study of the Council’s Community Fund
· A reminder of the Council’s medium term financial strategy and associate guiding principles
· An illustration of the latest budget model, the delivery of efficiency savings for 2015/16 and the estimated level of budget savings that may be required over the next few years
· An update following the Governments Autumn Statement and Spending Review Announcements
It was noted that the Local Government Finance Settlement for 2016/17 was expected to be announced during December, the council’s model would be updated accordingly following the announcement.

As previously reported to members, the Government’s intention to cease central government grants and replace with allowing 100% Business Rate Retention from 2020 was confirmed in the statement.
The Government would be consulting on possible changes to the way the New Homes Bonus operated.  It was likely this consultation would be through the Local Government Finance Settlement.  Early indications around the consultation were that the Government were looking to transfer £800m in 2017/18 from New Homes Bonus to Social Care, which could have significant implications for District Councils.

It was 

RESOLVED
that the Executive noted:-
(a)
the additional local investment, resulting from the Council’s Community Fund;

(b)
the Council’s Medium Term Financial Strategy and associated guiding principles; and 
(c)
the key updates made in the Autumn Statement and the Spending Review and the uncertainty this brings to the Council’s Medium Term Financial Strategy – especially in relation to potential changes to the local government grant system and New Homes Bonus
15.EX.58
COUNCIL TAX SUPPORT CONSULTATION

A report was submitted which:-
a. Reminded members of the background to the national abolition of Council Tax Benefit (CTB) and replacement Localised Council Tax Support (LCTS) which came into effect from April 2013;

b. Reminded members of the Council’s financial guiding principles.

c. Outlined the findings from the public consultation undertaken.

d. Outlined the key strategic choices that are available to the Council following the consultation.

Councillor Scrimshaw addressed the Executive regarding the consultation responses and the budget.

Discussion ensued and after considering the options put forward in the report it was 

RESOLVED
that:-
(a)
the Executive note the comments that were submitted as part of the formal consultation process; 

(b)
the Executive recommends to Council that with effect from 1st April 2016, the following changes are made to ensure that he scheme remains current and where appropriate in line with the Housing Benefits Scheme

·  
Remove family premium

·  
Reduce backdate from 6 months to 4 weeks

·  
Ensure rules around earnings mirror the Housing Benefits scheme

·  
Amend Universal Credit deductions

(c)
having considered the responses from the public consultation and the information contained within the report, Option 3b (a 45% taper) is the preferred option.  This option adheres to the Council’s budget guiding principles whilst providing some flexibility to deal with potential case load increases and vulnerability assistance
15.EX.59
WOMENS TOUR 2016
A report was submitted to consider a request from Northamptonshire County Council for Kettering to host the finish of the 2016 Aviva Women’s Tour professional cycle race.

Councillor Watts addressed the Executive.  She supported Kettering hosting the final stage and asked that option A be agreed.

Members showed support for hosting the final stage and after considering the options it was 

RESOLVED
that the Executive: -

(a) noted the contents of the report and the request received from Northamptonshire County Council; and

(b)
decided in principal to host the finish of the Women’s Tour 2016, subject to a satisfactory financial settlement that provides sufficient head room to accommodate the costs of hosting the race

(The meeting started at 7.00 pm and ended at 8.45 pm)
Signed ……………………………………………….

Chair

Executive No. 8
09.12.15

